
SUMMER VILLAGE OF MA-ME-O BEACH 
SUBDIVISION & DEVELOPMENT APPEAL BOARD HEARING AGENDA 

July 6, 2021 – 7:00 PM 
 SUMMER VILLAGE OFFICE, 605 – 2ND AVE. MA-ME-O BEACH, ALBERTA 

AND VIA ZOOM 
 

APPEAL OF STOP ORDER ON:  DP MMO 2016-16 
Lot 5, Block 11, Plan 2414 CL 
1010- 1st Avenue 
Summer Village of Ma-Me-O Beach, AB 
 

 
 

1. Call to Order 
 

2. Adoption of Agenda 
 

3. Objection to any Board Member Hearing the Appeal 
 

4. Chairman’s Remarks 
 

5. Development Officer’s Summary 
 

6. Appellant – Stop Order  
 

7. Call for Others to Speak on Appeal  
 

8. Written Submissions Received  
 

9. Board Questions/ Other Questions  
 

10. Rebuttals  
 

11. Fair Hearing  
 

12. Decision and Adjourn  
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Good Afternoon Ben, 
 
Below is my written submission regarding the Notice of Appeal - Subdivision and Development 
Appeal Board Hearing - Stop Order on Plan 2414CL, Block 11, Lot 5.  I will be attending the 
meeting via Zoom. 
 
 
When the cabin at 1010 1st Ave was constructed, a sump pump was installed in it.  When that 
sump pump was activated, it began pumping water out the side of the cabin that is adjacent to 
our property.  Initially it was running via a hose into the alley; this caused flooding to one of the 
buildings on the property at A1007 across the alley from us.  This was in approximately 2017; 
this property is owned by   There 
may be a record of that issue with the Village as I believe a formal complaint was lodged.  The 
hose was subsequently redirected to the front of the cabin at 1010 and was allowed to spill 
water out, this water flowed onto both their property and our property, based on where the low 
points are as it would take the path of least resistance.   
 
In the summer of 2019 I spoke with Tim and Sylvia about the issue and they said that they were 
trying to figure out a solution, and were not sure what their plan was.  They did say they would 
try and figure something out. 
 
In the spring of 2020, there had been no change.  The water was still flowing out of the side of 
their cabin and was now flooding our parking area and saturating the lawn in our yard to the 
point that moss was replacing the grass due to the high water content.  There was still no 
concrete answer from Tim or Sylvia.  I contacted the town bylaw officer Doris McAllister and 
explained the situation; I never heard back from her and called her again several weeks 
later.  She told me that the issue was going to be handled by ‘Judy’ from the Village.  I later 
found out that this is Judy McCardia, the development officer for Mam-e-o Beach. 
 
Over the spring and early summer of 2020, I made several phone calls to Judy, Left messages for 
her, and attended the village office to speak to her and discuss the situation.  For each of these 
occurrences I had to initiate contact with her, she never returned any of the phone calls that I 
placed, and never followed up with me after speaking on the phone or in person.  There was 
more than one occasion where she said that she would stop by the property to assess and speak 
with us; and she never did.  I later found out that not only is she friends with Tim and Sylvia, but 
that her company designed their cabin at 1010 1st Ave; appears to be a bit of a conflict of 
interest to me.  Sylvia agreed to move the hose to the other side of the property, however the 
person ( ) that lives on that side did not appreciate his yard getting flooded.  The 
hose eventually found its way to the center of the driveway to try and mitigate some of the 
flooding on our side; this was also to the benefit of Tim and Sylvia as they were building a fence, 
and it was going to go where the flooding was occurring at the front of the property. 
 
After getting 0 results from Doris or Judy I called Mayor Don Fleming directly about it; after that 
phone call, there was some eventual progress.  The sump pump hose was buried shallow under 
their driveway, driveway and ran to the ditch on property; this 
solved the problem temporarily.  This occurred in August of 2020. 
 



On 20Oct30, I was at the cabin to do some yard work; normally we are not out there that late In 
the year.  The sump pump was still draining water out of the side of their cabin, it was running 
every 3 minutes (could set your watch to it) shooting a jet of water against a sheet of wood that 
Tim had placed against the fence.  The hose had been disconnected, as there had been some 
below freezing temperatures that had caused the hose to freeze (I understand the need to 
disconnect the hose for this).  The water would flow towards the rear of the property, and what 
wouldn’t get absorbed back into the ground would flow onto our property and underneath our 
guest house.  Our guesthouse is sitting on above ground concrete blocks; any significant water 
flow there could negatively impact the structural integrity of the building.  I spoke to Sylvia 
Mahoney and she told me that they had planned on digging a trench to direct the flow of water 
to the alley; and that they just hadn’t had time yet.  I suspect it likely would not have happened 
as they did not likely think that we would be back out there this year; and we would be none the 
wiser.  Sylvia allowed me access to her property to create a temporary barrier with some wood, 
and to dig a trench to redirect the water away from our property.  I dug the trench to direct the 
water towards the alley (not a long term solution I know, but I had to do something to protect 
our lot).   
 
I called Mayor Fleming to voice my concerns about the current situation, as he had been the 
only person I have talked to in the past that has returned phone calls, and seemed to be able to 
get some results.  He told me that I should not be calling him, that I should be calling the office 
and talking to Judy.  I explained that I was calling him as I have never received any calls back or 
information from Judy or Doris in the past.  I did as he suggested and called the office; I was told 
by whoever answered the phone, that Judy had just stepped out and she would return my call.  I 
left her a voicemail (this was the morning of 200Oct30).  Since then I have not received a phone 
call from her. 
 
I sent the following text to Mayor Fleming on the afternoon of 20Oct30: 
 
Hi Don. Brad from Ma-Me-O.  I did as you suggested and called the town.  Whoever answered 
passed me on to judy's voicemail and told em she would call me right back.  I left a message and 
never did get a call back prior to th office closing (not surprised as Judy has never once returned 
any of my phone calls or stopped by our cabin when she said she would).  I did see Sylvia (owner 
of 1010) and she gave me permission to onto her property and build a wall and trench in order to 
divert the water.   That was their plan, but have not gotten to it yet.  The water is now running 
towards the alley, and the pump is running every 3 minutes.  I will be composing an email to the 
town with photos, videos, and my concerns.   Other than yourself I have never received a call 
back from anyone.  I have never heard of the long term plan to rectify this issue.  Had we not 
been out today, the water would have continued to run under our guest house that is only built 
on concrete footings.  Flooding that area could cause issues for the integrity of our guest house. 
 
Once the ground freezes to depth, the problem will stop for the winter.   Once it thaws in the 
spring, we are back to the same situation.    
 
The following was his text response: 
 
If you are not provided a response by Judy, I suggest that you contact her boss Sylvia Roy and 
request to appear as a delegation to Council at our next meeting to ask why the bylaw is not 
being followed. That meeting is on November 9. The bylaws are clear about not allowing water 



to flow onto adjacent property. When you phone you will receive a recorded message and you 
will have to wait until you hear the prompt to leave a message for Sylvia. 
 
 
Throughout the years speaking to Tim about it, he always has an excuse, or says someone is 
coming to look at it.  Initially he blamed the lack of eavestroughs for the constantly running 
sump pump; once the eavestroughs went on, the pump continued to run.  I was told on multiple 
occasions that ‘someone’ or ‘the plumber’ was coming to look at the issue ‘today’ or 
‘tomorrow’; no one ever came.  He has even said that it could be our well causing the issue.  Our 
well has been there for decades; and there has been no change to our water pressure or flow 
since his cabin was built.  The excuses and lack of long-term solution from the owners of 1010 1st 
Ave is frustrating; the lack of action and communication from the Village Bylaw Officer and 
Village Development Officer are equally frustrating.   
 
As of 21Jun23, the water is still running constantly.  I learned from on 21Jun22 that 
never gave the Mahoney’s permission to run the discharge hose across his property.  I also 
learned that water has recently been running onto the property from the 
property. 
 
After this issue was initially brought forward, developments and improvements continued to 
occur to the property.  This can’t be an issue of cost as money has continued to be spent on the 
property including decks, fencing, hardscaping, furnishings, and finishing work.  
 
Many years into this violation, we have a temporary solution in warm weather that involves 
running a leaking hose across another neighbours property (permission not obtained for this) 
onto the property of a friend, who is also the designer of the faulty cabin and the development 
officer for the village.   What permissions were obtained and what happens if these permissions 
are rescinded or revoked via change in opinion or change in property ownership.  Where does 
the water go then?   This also does not solve the problem for any weather that is below freezing.  
The ground will be frozen at the surface making the use of the hose unusable due to the hose 
freezing.  For the weeks and months where the ground is not frozen to the depth of the water 
table/sump, the water continues to pump out the side of the cabin constantly. 
 
I have been asked by multiple residents from throughout Mameo Beach about what is 
happening with the ‘water issue’ and what the village is doing about it.   These were first time 
conversations with people that I had not met previously.  In speaking with them it seems like 
this issue is well known throughout the village and everyone is waiting to see the outcome. 
 
I don’t know what happened at the beginning of design and construction, was the water table 
assessed?  Were proper procedures followed? When the issue was first noticed why was in not 
corrected before construction continued? 
 
There has to be a permanent solution found and it has to be started on soon. This has been 
allowed to go on for too many years. I don’t know what the answer is, fill in the sump pit?  fill in 
the basement?   Bring the low point of the cabin above the water table?  The current ‘solution’ 
is not working and is not a solution.  The solution is not my responsibility to formulate and 
decide.  There are experts that can be hired to solve the problem and correct the issue.  I have 



repeatedly heard that ‘someone’ was coming to look at it.  I have never seen any professionals 
there to assess and have never heard back if someone has actually looked at it. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Brad Medwid  















Good Evening Ben, 
 

Below is my second written submission regarding the Notice of Appeal - Subdivision and 
Development Appeal Board Hearing - Stop Order on Plan 2414CL, Block 11, Lot 5.  I will not be 
able to attend the meeting as scheduled on 21Jul06 in person or via zoom, I would be available 
to attend the week after.  I have downloaded some photos and videos onto a USB drive and will 
be delivering them to the Village Office for inclusion in the hearing, likely on Jul 2 as I will be at 
Mameo Beach that day. 

 
My original written submission still stands, so I won’t be rehashing it here.  This submission 

will largely be based on the 52-page SDAB Agenda Package that we received tonight (21Jun29). 
 
In the Construction Drawings (Appendix A) that were provided as part of the package, there 

is no indication that a sump pit/sump pump would be installed.  I don’t know if that is a 
requirement that should have been included with the drawings or not.  If it should have been 
included and was not; when was it decided to put a sump pit in. 

 
Page 29 of the Agenda is a letter from the Village to Mr. Mahoney, in this letter 2 sets of 

questions are asked, I am not going to rewrite them here as the can be read from the Agenda.  
My question is: have these questions from the Village been answered by Mr. Mahoney to the 
satisfaction of the Village?  

 
What steps were taken to assess the water table prior to construction occurring?  We are a 

lake front village. Mr. Mahoney referred to the lots behind his cabin as ‘hav(ing) always been 
swampy’ in one of his written responses to the Village (pg.31 of the Agenda).  With this fore 
knowledge of swampy land in the area, what steps were taken by Mr. Mahoney to ensure that 
his lot wasn’t ‘swampy’ or have a high-water table.  In that same letter he references his 
‘solution’: 

 
1. Build a fence to help contain the water onto my yard.   

 
In my experience, water takes the path of least resistance.  A wood board fence will not 
contain water.  The water would just flow under to the low point of the land.  Making 
the fence 6 feet tall, (in violation of the land use bylaw) does not make a difference as 
the water goes under the fence, not over it.  This is not a solution; the water still pours 
out the side of the cabin continuously.  That is what needs to be corrected. 
 

2. Erected boards to deflect the water away from the fence. The next door neighbour’s son 
actually placed some of the boards against the fence to redirect the flow.  At this point, 
the water stays in my yard and stops flowing at my property line.  So although there 
were issues with the water getting into my neighbour’s yards in the past, I think that I 
have come up with solutions to alleviate the problem. 

 
I am ‘the son’ referenced above.  I had to move the boards around to redirect the 
continuous flow of water out of the side of their cabin.  Again, not a solution I just 
redirected the problem so that it flowed less onto my property and more onto the 
municipal property (alley).  Neither of the steps in this ‘solution’ have solved the 
problem. 



 
These solutions are rehashed on page 32 in another written response to the Village. This 

response also includes permission from Judy McCardia allowing the water to be diverted to her 
property in the summer.  Again, this does not solve the problem at all.  The water still flows 
continuously out the side of his cabin.  When the temperature is too cold for the ‘hose solution’ 
to work we are back to boards and the fence.  This also does not solve the issue of permission 
not being sought to run the hose across the Janzen property, nor the issue of the water now 
flowing from the McCardia property to the Janzen property, nor the issue of when ownership of 
the McCardia cabin changes, and it will because no one lives for ever, what happens when the 
new owner rescinds that permission; or the McCardia’s rescind it before ownership changes.  
Again, all these ‘solutions’ do not fix the problem. 

 
On page 35 of the agenda, in another written correspondence from Mr. Mahoney, he 

references a trench that I dug to divert the water.  I dug the trench, because he had not done so.  
The trench was dug to reduce the water impacting my property.  I diverted it to the alley, which 
again is not a solution, but I had to do something (no one else was) to protect my property.  
Contrary to Mr. Mahoney’s beliefs, I am a taxpayer in the Village and own 1/3 of the property 
my family owns.  The water is not staying on his property, and again none of this solves the 
problem of the water pouring continuously out the side of his cabin. 

 
Page 37 of the Agenda is another written response from Mr. Mahoney to the Village. In this 

correspondence, he references that he has ‘talked to many professionals already and no one has 
found a better solution….’ . My question to the board is: has Mr. Mahoney shared the identities 
of these professionals or any written information that they have provided him, or is this just lip 
service.  Perhaps the Village needs to engage with ‘the professionals’ in order to see what the 
solution could be. 

 
Page 42 of the Agenda is another written response from Mr. Mahoney, in this he references 

‘the high-water table’.  If the high-water table is to blame like Mr. Mahoney states here, what 
was done at the beginning of development to check for a high-water table.  Had appropriate 
action been taken at the beginning of development, or when the issue was first brought to his 
attention in 2017, perhaps solutions could have been developed then that would have solved 
the issue at a potentially much lower cost.  Regardless, development continued, and the 
problem was never rectified.  We heard excuses over the years about, more rain than usual, that 
once eaves troughs were put on the residence the problem would stop, the lake is high this 
year, it will be better next year.   

 
When the sump pump was turned on in 2017 it has pumped continuously to this date.  It 

only takes a break in the winter when the ground is frozen to below the sump pit level, and like 
a hibernating animal it wakes up in the spring and starts all over again; each and every year. 

 
The first complaint about the water discharging from the property was received by the 

village in the spring of 2017 (Agenda page 3, and page 18).  We are now into our 5th summer of 
this same issue.  Again the issue cannot be corrected by diverting water, or building fences, or 
watering the McCardia trees.  There needs to be solution to the water consistently filling the 
sump pit and being discharged out the side of the cabin.  I am not an engineer; I do not know 
how to fix this.  That is not my problem, that is Mr. Mahoney’s problem.  I don’t care if he has to 
fill in his basement or bring up the level of the sump pit to above the water table; it needs to 



fixed.  The cost to correct the problem is likely higher now than it would have been in 2017.  This 
is also not my problem.  Had it been dealt with appropriately at the time Mr. Mahoney first 
became aware of it, we would not be in the situation we are in currently. 

 
My cabin has been in my family for three generations, it will be willed to the fourth 

generation when the rest of us involved in this appeal hearing are no longer on this earth.  This 
problem needs to be corrected properly so that my children aren’t dealing with the same issue 
years from now with a different property owner and a different Village counsel. If Mr. Mahoney 
is unwilling to find and pay for a permanent solution, then the village must step in an find it for 
him. 

 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Brad Medwid 
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